
CITY COUNCIL
TUESDAY 12 JANUARY 2010 AT 6.45 PM
PRESENT:

The Mayor (Councillor Graham), Councillors Allison, Atkinson, Bainbridge, Bell, Bloxham, Boaden, Mrs Bowman, Mrs Bradley, Cape, Mrs Clarke, Clarke (M), Collier, Earp, Ellis, Farmer (C), Mrs Farmer, Farmer (P), Mrs Geddes,  Glover, Harid, Hendry, Layden, Mrs Luckley, Mrs Mallinson, Mallinson (J),  Mitchelson, Morton, Mrs Parsons, Ms Patrick, Ms Quilter, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Robson, Mrs Rutherford, Scarborough, Mrs Southward, Stevenson, Stothard, Mrs Styth, Tootle, Tweedie, Mrs Vasey, Mrs Warwick, Watson, Weber and Weedall 

C.01/10
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Devlin, Mrs Glendinning, Knapton, Lishman, McDevitt and Wilson.
C.02/10
MINUTES
The Minutes of the meetings of the City Council  held  on 10 November  and 

15 December 2009 were received and signed as a true record of the meeting.

C.03/10
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – That the Agenda be agreed as circulated.

C.04/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Following several requests from Members, the Assistant Director (Governance) tabled copies of a note providing advice in relation to declarations of interest in connection with the Notice of Motion regarding Community Centres.  The response had previously been sent to the individuals who had requested the advice and also to Group Leaders so that they were aware of the same.
The following Councillors declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to the Notice of Motion on Community Centres.  They indicated that their interest was in respect of their appointment as Members of the undernoted Community Centre Management Committees / Associations / Trusts, and that they would leave the meeting and take no part in the voting or discussion on the Notice of Motion –

· Councillor Mrs Parsons – Downagate Community Centre
· Morton – Belah Community Centre Management Trust

· Mrs Farmer, P Farmer – Morton Community Centre Management Committee

· Mrs Robson – Yewdale Community Centre Management Committee

Councillor Mrs Southward declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to the Notice of Motion on Community Centres.  The interest related to the fact that she is employed by Morton Community Centre and was appointed as a Member of the Denton Holme Community Centre Management Committee.
The following Councillors declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to the Notice of Motion on Community Centres.  They indicated that their interest was in respect of their appointment as Members of the undernoted Community Centre Management Committees / Associations / Trusts –

· Ellis and Mrs Vasey – Belah Community Centre Management Trust

· Boaden and Scarborough – Botcherby Community Centre Management Committee

· Mrs Bradley, Glover and Harid – Currock Community Centre Management Committee

· Hendry and Stothard – Yewdale Community Centre Management Committee

· Ms Quilter – Greystone Community Centre
· Mrs Rutherford, Weber, Weedall  – Harraby Community Centre Management Committee

· Atkinson – Denton Holme Community Centre Management Committee

· Bell – Morton Community Centre Management Committee

· Cape and Warwick – Petteril Bank Community Centre Management Committee

· Bloxham and J Mallinson – Longtown Community Centre Management Committee
· Layden – Brampton Community Association

Councillor Watson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to the Notice of Motion on Community Centres.  The interest related to the fact that he is a County Councillor for Greystone.
Councillor Ms Patrick declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to the Notice of Motion on Community Centres as she is a Centre representative.

C.05/10
ANNOUNCEMENTS
(a)
The Mayor
The Mayor extended his thanks and appreciation to Councillor Mrs Styth for her attendance at the St Cuthberts’ Carol Service on 20 December 2009.
(b)
The Leader of the Council
There were no announcements from the Leader of the Council.  
(c)
Members of the Executive
There were no announcements from Members of the Executive.

(d)
Town Clerk and Chief Executive
There were no announcements from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.  
C.06/10
QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.1, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that no questions had been submitted on notice by members of the public.
C.07/10
PETITIONS AND DEPUTATIONS
(i) Petition – Overnight HGV Parking on City Council Land at Melbourne Park/Borland Avenue
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.11, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of a petition from residents of Botcherby objecting to the parking of HGVs on City Council owned land at Melbourne Park/Borland Avenue.  

In accordance with Procedure Rule 10.11, Mr Betton addressed the Council, emphasising that he was speaking as a resident of Botcherby and not in his capacity of County Councillor.   Mr Betton paid tribute to the excellent and positive work recently undertaken by Officers of the City Council within Botcherby and the City as a whole (including the removal of fly tipped rubbish, disposal of infected bins and provision of new bins, cutting back of trees/dense shrub land, control of dog fouling, lighting issues and resurfacing of roads/paths), commenting that he was working with them to achieve a safer stronger community.  

Mr Betton was delighted that quotations for a barrier or bollards to prevent access to the site by HGVs were in hand and could be accommodated within existing resources.  He did, however, suggest that a fence would be more practicable or, even better, the reject boulders from Talkin Tarn be placed along the boundary line.  The barrier could be accommodated at the entrance.  If placed closely together the boulders would exclude joy riders on motor bikes/cars which may otherwise slip through and cause distress to the elderly community close by.  That would prove cost effective and save on City resources.
He informed Members that the issue of drainage had been overlooked from the Petition, the grass land in question was now compressed and gravelled over.  Following a city patch walk he had, on behalf of the people, suggested that the boundaries be fenced with a gate and the area of grass land cut and seeded.  The excess rainwater was now a hazard to pensioners and the disabled, and young mothers and children had to negotiate the quagmire of HGV ruts and churned up land.  He further referred to the dangers caused by HGVs parking four at a time.
Mr Betton also commented that residents of the Freshfield bungalows opposite the Crown were regularly subjected to drivers urinating and littering.  Hay bailed and logged vehicles had been left close by on bonfire night 2009 posing a fire hazard.  Those were reported by residents and himself, but no action was taken.  Signs prohibiting HGV parking were clearly visible, but he suggested they be updated to include foreign language.
Mr Betton pointed out that it was in fact he who had contacted Crown senior management on behalf of the people of Botcherby expressing concern at the volume of HGV parking and damage caused.  He had received a positive letter in response confirming that the management was informing foreign companies of the problems outlined.
In response to comments made by Mr Betton concerning local Ward Members, and in line with Council Procedure Rule 22.1, the Mayor warned Mr Betton regarding his conduct.
The Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure presented Report CS.01/10 prepared by the Interim Strategic Director.  He was delighted to note the tribute paid by members of the public in response to work undertaken by the Council.  He acknowledged that the HGVs should not be parked on the land in question and that Mr Betton was aware of the action being taken to address that issue.  

He felt that Mr Betton’s suggestion that the prohibitive parking signs could include foreign languages was not straight forward, as there were issues around which languages to include and how many.
The Portfolio Holder suggested that Mr Betton, in his capacity as a County Councillor, may be better placed to respond to questions of HGV parking on the highway.  The City Council would deal with parking issues on their land.
Referring to the Petition submitted, Councillor Glover noted that a number of the names appeared to be in identical handwriting and raised the issue of duplication.  He questioned what could be done to address that concern. 
In response, the Assistant Director (Governance) indicated that the Petition had been checked and comprised in excess of the required 30 registered electors of the district as set out at Procedure Rule 10.11(b).
RESOLVED – (1) That the petition and report concerning the overnight parking of HGVs on City Council land at Melbourne Park/Borland Avenue, Carlisle be received.  
(2) That the City Council approved the implementation of a physical access control system to prevent unauthorised parking by HGVs on City Council land at Melbourne Park/Borland Avenue, Carlisle.  
(ii) Petition – Untidy Fencing, Rubbish Dump Area and Non Maintained Copse, Kingfisher Park, Warwick Road
Pursuant to Procedure 10.11, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of a petition from the residents of Kingfisher Park, Botcherby requesting that the untidy copse hedgerow area alongside Warwick Road  be cleared and maintained with the fencing improved; and the damaged pole fence repaired.
In accordance with Procedure Rule 10.11, Mr Betton addressed the Council on behalf of the petitioners.  He was delighted after many years to see that the City Council was working positively to restore the area of Kingfisher park in 2010 and, so far, the removal of rubbish and cut back hedgerow was welcomed by local residents.   That was the result of four years of campaigning by residents at the Botcherby Neighbourhood Forum and Labour Surgeries. Residents felt that their local concerns had been ignored.
The area in question was viewed by residents of Kingfisher Park as the gateway to their City and was of an untidy appearance to visitors to Carlisle year on year.  They welcomed the fact that the area was to be maintained on a regular basis by the Green Spaces Team and that the fencing along Kingfisher/Warwick Road restored.
Mr Betton requested that a badly damaged pole fence be repaired by the replacement of a length of pole where the damaged section had been removed and never replaced.  He had raised the issue by telephone last week.  He outlined residents’ concerns that a fatality may occur as a result of children cycling down the bank and through the gap onto a busy road.  They were further concerned that joy riders in cars and motorbikes may gain access, churning up the nature area and ruining the flood defence works, as well as creating anti-social behaviour.  He had welcomed the opportunity to work with residents to address such concerns and paid tribute to Mr Nutley (a past employee of the City Council) for his excellent work in liasing with relevant City/County Council Officers with a view to solving concerns raised at Neighbour Forum meetings.  Issues had not been addressed under Safer and Stronger Communities which was a failing.  He added that the residents of Kingfisher Park had worked hard to highlight concerns via petitions and letters.
The Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure presented Report CS.02/10 which had been prepared by the Interim Strategic Director and explained very clearly the work already undertaken to clear and remove debris from the site.   He expressed disappointment that Mr Betton had not acknowledged the work already carried out by the Green Spaces Team and which had been planned since the floods.  That work could not be undertaken quickly.  
The Portfolio Holder gave an assurance that work on the repair and reinstatement of the fence line separating the site from Warwick Road had already started and would be complete by the end of February 2010.  He felt certain that Mr Betton would recognise the good work undertaken by the Environment Agency in constructing flood defences which had proved very successful of late.

In response to Mr Betton’s comments regarding Neighbourhood Forums, the Portfolio Holder understood that administrative responsibility lay with the County Council.

Councillor Mrs Styth expressed concern and dissatisfaction that the petition appeared not to have been signed personally by some of the petitioners.  She requested that Legal Services investigate what steps could be taken to validate petitions in the future.
RESOLVED – (1) That the petition and proposals to restore land adjacent to Warwick Road following its recent use in the construction of the City’s flood defence works (as detailed in report CS.02/10) be noted.  
(2) That Legal Services be requested to give consideration to steps necessary to ensure that future petitions submitted to the City Council were also properly validated.
C.08/10
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE CITY COUNCIL
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11.2, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that no questions had been submitted on notice by Members of the Council.
C.09/10
EXECUTIVE
Councillor Mitchelson moved and Councillor J Mallinson seconded the Minutes of the meetings of the Executive held on 23 November; and 14 and 17 December 2009.  
Members of the City Council asked a number of questions of the Leader and Portfolio Holders on those Minutes.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes of the meetings of the Executive held on 23 November and 14 and 17 December 2009 be received and adopted.

(2)  That pursuant to Minute EX.245/09, the Portfolio Holder for Health and Community Development provide a written reply to the question raised by Councillor Mrs Rutherford with regard to the Housing Strategy Action Plan and the role of the City Council in supplying additional social housing.
C.10/10
PORTFOLIO HOLDER REPORTS
Copies of reports from the following Portfolio Holders had been circulated prior to the meeting :

Performance and Development

Finance 

Economy
Promoting Carlisle

Health and Community Development
Environment and Infrastructure (and Addendum)
Culture and Community Services

The Portfolio Holder for Performance and Development gave a verbal update 
on the Pay and Workforce Strategy; ICT Shared Service and Training Course for Members scheduled for 28 January 2010.

The Portfolio Holder for Health and Community Development gave a verbal update on the current position with regard to empty properties and the Homelessness Strategy.
Members questioned individual Portfolio Holders on details of their reports, and it was – 
RESOLVED – (1) That the reports of the Portfolio Holders be received.

(2)  That the City Council record a debt of gratitude to members of staff of the Local Environment Directorate who had worked tirelessly, in what were almost unprecedented circumstances, to keep traffic flowing and pedestrian areas clear of snow and ice over recent weeks; and to Officers for their work towards the achievement of the specific Government target of reducing temporary accommodation by 50% under the Carlisle Homelessness Strategy a year ahead of the stated target.
(3) That the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure, in consultation with Carlisle Leisure Limited, give consideration to the possible provision of facilities to promote fitness and wellbeing for older people in Carlisle; and provide a written response on progress in response to the Motion submitted to the City Council on 9 September 2008 (Minute C.152/08 (ii) refers).

(4) That the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure take steps to ensure that the collection of recycling from green boxes/bags missed as a result of the current inclement weather conditions is collected on the next calendar date.
C.11/10
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MINUTES AND CHAIRMAN’S



REPORT

(a)
Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel 
Councillor Mrs Clarke moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the Meetings of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel held on 1 and 10 December 2009 be received and adopted.  
Councillor Mrs Clarke also presented her Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meetings of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel held on 1 and 10 December 2009 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.
(b)
Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel
Councillor Allison moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel held on 10 December 2009 be received and adopted.  
Councillor Allison also presented his Chairman’s Report.

Discussion arose on the budgetary aspects of his Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel held on 10 December 2009 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

(c)
Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel
Councillor Mrs Rutherford moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel held on 3 December 2009 be received and adopted.

Councillor Mrs Rutherford also presented her Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel held on 3 December 2009 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

C.12/10
REGULATORY PANEL
Councillor Morton moved and Councillor Mrs Parsons seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meetings of the Regulatory Panel held on 2 and 16 December 2009.
RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meetings of the Regulatory Panel held on 2 and 16 December 2009 be received and adopted.

C.13/10
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE
Councillor Mrs Parsons moved and Councillor Morton seconded, the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 11 and 13 November 2009.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 11 and 13 November 2009 be received and adopted.

C.14/10
AUDIT COMMITTEE
Councillor Mrs Mallinson moved and Councillor Layden seconded, the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Audit Committee held on 4 December 2009.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Audit Committee held on 4 December 2009 be received and adopted.

C.15/10
EMPLOYMENT PANEL
Councillor J Mallinson moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meetings of the Employment Panel held on 26 November, 1, 3 and 14 December 2009.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meetings of the Employment Panel held on 26 November, 1, 3 and 14 December 2009 be received and adopted.

C.16/10
APPEALS PANEL
Councillor Mrs Geddes moved and Councillor Mrs Rutherford seconded, the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the Meeting of the Appeals Panel held on 10 November 2009. 

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Appeals Panel held on 10 November 2009 be received and adopted.

C.17/10

NOTICE OF MOTION

Councillors Mrs Farmer, P Farmer, Morton, Mrs Parsons, Mrs Robson and Mrs Southward, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest, left the meeting during consideration of the following item of business.
Community Centres
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following motion which had been submitted on notice by Councillor Boaden :
“This Council notes the decision of the Executive to implement plans to make significant cuts in funding of Community Centres. 

This Council calls upon the Executive not to proceed with cuts to the funding of Community Centres in Carlisle given the central role that all our Community Centres provide in ensuring access for all sections of the community to local cost effective facilities and activities. 

In addition the Community Centres are a focal point for community empowerment initiatives promoted as a key priority by the City Council and therefore any reduction in their funding will compromise the ability of the City Council to meet its own stated objective for developing participation and involvement within our local communities.” 

Councillor Weedall seconded the motion.

Following substantial debate with input from a number of Members of the City Council, Councillor Watson supported by one fourth of the Members present  requested under Procedure Rule 17.4 that a recorded vote be taken.  
The following Members voted for the motion of Councillor Boaden.

The Mayor (Councillor Graham), Councillors Atkinson, Bell, Boaden, Mrs Bradley, Cape, Glover, Harid, Hendry, Ms Patrick, Ms Quilter, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Rutherford, Scarborough, Stothard, Mrs Styth, Mrs Warwick, Watson, Weber and Weedall.
The following Members voted against the motion of Councillor Boaden.

Councillors Allison, Bainbridge, Bloxham, Mrs Bowman, Mrs Clarke, M Clarke, Collier, Earp, Ellis, C Farmer, Mrs Geddes, Layden, Mrs Luckley, Mrs Mallinson, J Mallinson, Mitchelson, Stevenson, Tootle, Tweedie and Mrs Vasey.
The votes cast for and against the motion were equal. The Mayor used his casting vote for the motion, and it was :
RESOLVED – That the motion of Councillor Boaden as set out above be agreed.

C.18/10

COMMUNICATIONS

There were no communications or items of business brought forward by the Mayor as a matter of urgency to be dealt with at the meeting.

(The meeting ended at 9.34 pm)
